PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, September 25, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, September 25, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager’s Report
Town Wharf Roadway – Town Manager Mark Sylvia informed the Board that work will commence on the reconstruction of the Town Wharf roadway beginning on Monday, October 1, 2007.  All of the property owners who will be affected by the reconstruction work, he said, have been notified, and the source of funding for this project is Chapter 90 (state).

New Inventory Equipment at Library – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Plymouth Public Library continues to implement its Radio Frequency Identification (RFID) project for its collections.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the RFID system is designed to be used both as an inventory control device and a as means through which patrons can self-check-out items.   Library staff has placed RFID tags on over 113,500 items thus far, he said, and once all items are tagged, the entire collection can be scanned and inventoried in 3 days versus the nine months it took to do it manually.  As one of a handful of libraries in the state to implement this program, Mr. Sylvia noted, the Plymouth Public Library is indeed at the cutting edge of library technology.
Massachusetts Fire Academy Graduates – Mr. Sylvia noted that four Plymouth Firefighters will be graduating Friday, September 28, 2007 at the Massachusetts Fire Academy in Stow, Massachusetts.  Mr. Sylvia congratulated firefighters Kevin P. Houston, Patrick J. Malone, Samuel D. Palagi, and Erin C. Risso as the third class of Plymouth Firefighters to graduate from the Fire Academy. 
Siever Field – Mr. Sylvia noted that the Finance & Advisory Committee voted at their September 19, 2007 meeting to approve the funding in Article 4G for Siever Field at $213,290.01, thereby excluding the concession stand / bathroom facilities.  Because the Board of Selectmen voted to include the concession stand / bathroom facilities (for an additional $110,000), Mr. Sylvia said, the main motion for Article 4G will have to be amended, unless the Board decides to support the Advisory and Finance Committee’s motion.

Selectman Malaguti noted that, while he would prefer that the concession stand / bathrooms be included in Article 4G, his main priority is to see that the field is restored for use by the residents and local teams.  He noted that he would consent to the Finance & Advisory Committee’s motion to fund only the reconstruction of the field, with the hope that the sporting leagues will raise the funds necessary to construct the concession stand / bathrooms.
A brief discussion ensued during which each member of the Board agreed that Siever Field needs a concession stand / bathroom facility.  Thus, no changes were made to the Board’s original motion on September 4, 2007 to include additional funds for the construction of a concession stand / bathroom facility in Article 4G.  
Licenses

Change of Manager (Liquor)

· GMRI Inc. d/b/a The Olive Garden, 102 Colony Place requested a Change of Manager from Donald Diehl, Jr. to Erin M. Maher.

Issuance of the above license is subject to the CORI background check.  Ms. Maher is Server Trained.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Change of Manager for GMRI Inc. d/b/a The Olive Garden.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Bertucci’s Restaurant Corp. d/b/a Bertucci’s Italian Restaurant, 6 Plaza Way requested a Change of Manager from Keith Rocha to Richard Mooney.

Background check shows no basis for denial.  Subject to approval of Server Training.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Change of Manager for Bertucci’s Restaurant Corp. d/b/a Bertucci’s Italian Restaurant.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Class II Auto Dealer (New)

· Ricardo Maduro d/b/a Maduro Trading Company, 1B Marc Drive, #10, requested a Class II Auto Dealer’s License.

Issuance of this license is subject to conditions set forth by the Building Department.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Class II Auto Dealer’s License for Ricardo Maduro d/b/a Maduro Trading Company.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Junk Collector (New)

· LJS Metals, Larry Hatinen, 176 Valley Road, requested a Junk Collector (New) License.
Issuance of this license is subject to approval of the Building Department

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Junk Collector (New) License for LJS Metals.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt

· Loretta Laroche Productions, 50 Court Street, Erik Christensen, requested One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for the following events/dates to be held at Memorial Hall:

10/13/07 from 6:30 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a Comedy Show

10/27/07 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a Fight Club

11/2/07 from 6:30 p.m. to 11:30 p.m. for a Country Music Show

11/3/07 from 6:30 p.m. to 11:30 p.m. for a Doo Wop Music Show

11/9/07 from 6:30 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a Comedy Show

11/24/07 from 6:30 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a Comedy Show

12/29/07 from 6:30 p.m. to 1:00 a.m. for a Music Show

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved seven One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for Loretta Laroche Productions for the dates listed above.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved the minutes from the August 21, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Committee Appointment – The Board appointed Kenneth Buechs to a citizen-at-large seat on the Downtown / Waterfront Traffic Study Committee for a term effective through June 30, 2008.

Committee Re-Appointment – The Board re-appointed Edward C. Conroy to the attorney seat on the Building Committee for term effective through June 30, 2010.
Public Comment
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting for public comment.  No one rose to address the Board.
Plymouth Development Corporation Interviews
Mr. Sylvia clarified for the record that there are only five available seats on the Plymouth Development Corporation (PDC) for which the Board will choose applicants, as, technically, a seat is still held by William Penkethman, who never officially submitted a resignation to the Board.   Aside from the seat held by Mr. Penkethman and the seat for which the Regional Economic Foundation must choose a designee, Mr. Sylvia noted, there will be five vacant seats as of the end of September.  Four members constitute a quorum of the seven-member PDC, he said, and it is up to the Board’s discretion if they wish to appoint all five members this evening, or only four.
Chairman Quintal recommended that the Board appoint four members during this meeting and direct the Town Manager’s office to assign term lengths to those appointed by lottery.  He noted that he would like to see the Town continue to work on identifying changes that can be made to the PDC’s governing document that will address the concerns raised about its operations and authority.  
Chairman Quintal then invited the applicants to appear before the Board for interviews. 
Six (6) applicants for five (5) available seats:
William Hallisey

Patrice Hatcher

Sue Hickey

Christine Pratt (interviewed at the Board’s previous meeting)
Leighton Price

Alan Zanotti

The Board posed a set of questions to each applicant and gave each an opportunity to respond. 

William Hallisey explained that, while he is not a downtown merchant, he is a downtown property owner, and he feels that he will bring a balanced approach to resolving issues between the Town, the PDC, and the merchants.   Mr. Halissey noted Plymouth’s fast-paced growth and development, and he identified his top three priorities, if chosen as a member of the PDC, as the court house, the waterfront, and Cordage Park.  He stated his support for a parking garage at the Main Street Extension location.
Patrice Hatcher identified herself as a downtown merchant and noted that she has attended every meeting of the PDC over the past year.   While some aspects of the parking plan could use tweaking, she said, it has succeeded in creating the much-needed turnover of spaces for downtown shoppers.   She agreed that, by engaging legal counsel, the PDC can help rid itself of its past issues of accountability, and she added that a consistent flow of communication between the Board of Selectmen, the Town Manager’s Office, and the PDC will help all the parties work together more effectively.   If chosen as a member of the PDC, Ms. Hatcher said, she would make several of the projects outlined in the Pilgrim Necklace / Public Space Action Plan her priorities.   Ideally, she said, the downtown and waterfront could benefit from parking garages at both ends of the district.
Sue Hickey, a downtown merchant, suggested that the PDC market itself in a more positive light, perhaps by extending the on-season hours of enforcement from 9 a.m. to 9 p.m. while dropping the hours of enforcement during the winter.   Ms. Hickey stated that she welcomes the idea of the PDC working more closely with the Town, noting that she served on the parking roundtable with Vice Chairman Loewenberg.   When identifying the priorities upon which she would focus if chosen to serve on the PDC, she reiterated that the PDC market itself more positively, she encouraged the PDC and the Town to work more closely with the merchants, and she noted that she would involve the Town on decisions to allocate surplus funds from parking receipts.   Ms. Hickey stated her support for locating a parking garage first on the waterfront, then at a second location more central to downtown.  
Chairman Quintal noted that Christine Pratt interviewed for a seat on the PDC at the Board’s previous meeting (due to a conflict with her schedule).

Leighton Price provided a prepared statement in which he reviewed the Town’s goals upon creating the PDC and the subsequent results that appear to have fallen short of those goals.  He noted that the PDC has often pointed to the availability of spaces in the downtown as a success of the plan in turning over spaces; it is his belief, however, that the empty spaces are a result of departure and decline.   In response to questions from the Board, Mr. Price expressed his belief that the PDC should not operate autonomously, simply because they have been given quasi-public status.   The PDC, he said, needs to operate with a fresh start, work with the Town, re-examine its goals, and find ways to stimulate and support economic growth.  Mr. Price referred to the Public Space Action Plan when asked for his thoughts on a parking garage, as he believes the Town’s future growth and tourism will drive the answer to where the right locations will be.
Alan Zanotti noted that, having been involved with the parking roundtable, he would work towards the list of proposals brought forth by the merchants to improve the parking plan, if he were chosen to serve on the PDC.  Mr. Zanotti listed several of those proposals, which included dropping enforcement on Sundays, no metering during the winter season, and a reduced violation fee.  He stated that he believes the PDC should work closely with the Town, and he identified parking availability, the court house, and a town-owned garage as some of factors he views as important to the success of downtown.  Parking revenue, he said, should be funneled back toward creating more parking, likely via building a garage in the Main Street Extension lot.  Mr. Zanotti expressed hope that the Public Space Action Plan will encourage the Town to seek grants that will help to build a municipal garage, as he does not want to see a private developer dictate the terms of a parking facility. 
Chairman Quintal thanked the applicants for appearing.  Selectman Tavares made a motion for the Board to appoint four (4) new members to the Plymouth Development Corporation and have the Town Manager’s Office assign terms to the four new members by lottery.  Selectman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor.
The Board voted as follows:
William Hallisey
5 votes
Patrice Hatcher
4 votes
Sue Hickey

1 vote
Christine Pratt

3 votes
Leighton Price

4 votes
Alan Zanotti

2 votes

Chairman Quintal confirmed the appointment of William Hallisey, Patrice Hatcher, Christine Pratt, and Leighton Price as members of the Plymouth Development Corporation, effective October 1, 2007.

Mr. Sylvia confirmed that his staff would oversee the assignment of terms by lottery and contact the appointees with the results.  The remaining vacant seat, he noted, will be advertised in the newspaper.
Fall Town Meeting Articles
Article 1


To see if the Town will vote to amend the Classification and Compensation Plans and the Personnel By-Law and Collective Bargaining Agreements contained therein, or take any other action relative thereto.  

BOARD OF SELECTMEN
Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi explained that Article 1 requests minimal raise increases for two employees who staff the 1749 Court House.   Ms. Arrighi had built this increase into the Town Manager’s FY2008 budget and now needs Town Meeting approval to change the personnel bylaw governing those positions. 
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 1 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 2


To see if the Town will vote to amend the vote taken under Article 7 of the 2007 Annual Town Meeting warrant, and, as necessary, to raise, appropriate, transfer or borrow funds for the purpose of supplementing departmental expenses, or take any other action relative thereto.  

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Article 2, Ms. Arrighi explained, includes three budget amendments:

· DPW Cemetery - $16,578.64 transfer from the Cemetery Perpetual Care Account for a portion of a cemetery staff position
· DPW Maintenance - $12,000.00 transfer from Little Red Schoolhouse budget to fund repairs already completed at the Bourne Road Fire Station
· DPW Maintenance - $22,000.00 transfer from the Traffic Lighting Account for the renovation work done at the Visitors Center on Water Street

On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 2 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 2A


To see if the Town will vote to amend the vote taken under Article 7D of the 2007 Annual Town Meeting warrant, and, as necessary, to raise, appropriate, transfer or borrow funds for the purpose of supplementing Airport departmental expenses, or take any other action relative thereto.  

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Airport Manager Tom Maher explained that Article 2A requests an amendment to Article 7D of the 2007 Spring Annual Town Meeting by increasing the aviation fuel line item from $1.6 million to $2.2 million.   Mr. Maher noted that fuel sales were brisk at the airport during FY2007, and although the airport’s enterprise fund took in more money, the Department of Revenue considers the purchase of additional fuel (for resale to airport customers) as an over-expenditure.   Article 2, Mr. Maher said, would increase the Airport Enterprise Fund’s expenditure cap by $365,000.00 to remain in line with anticipated fuel sales.  The airport, he noted, never sells fuel at a loss.

Selectman Malaguti pointed out that this article would simply increase the spending cap for the Airport Enterprise Fund and, thus, require no revenue from Plymouth’s taxpayers. 
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 2A to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 24


To see if the Town will vote to amend Chapter 9 of the General Bylaws, entitled “Advisory and Finance Committee”, by adding the underlined words and making the changes shown, as follows:

“§ 9-6 Powers and duties.      

A. It shall be the duty of the Advisory and Finance Committee to consider all matters proposed to be acted on at all Town Meetings, except with respect to matters that are not principally of a financial nature and that are referred by the Committee of Precinct Chairs to standing committees of Town Meeting members appointed by the Committee of Precinct Chairs, and except that in no case shall the Advisory and Finance Committee make any recommendation pertaining to the candidacy of any person for any office, nor shall it make any recommendation or suggestion in regard to any question involving a license for the sale of intoxicating liquors or in regard to any article involving the adoption of constitutional amendments.

B. Except with respect to matters that are not principally of a financial nature and that are referred by the Committee of Precinct Chairs to standing committees of Town Meeting members appointed by the Committee of Precinct Chairs, the Advisory and Finance Committee shall conduct one (1) or more public hearings on each Warrant Article to be acted upon at any Town Meeting and shall issue its recommendations in a detailed printed report and make copies available to each Town Meeting member and voters at least fourteen (14) days prior to the scheduled date of the Town Meeting. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Advisory and Finance Committee may choose to conduct a public hearing or hearings on any Warrant Article even if a Town Meeting standing committee also hears such Warrant Article. The proponent of a Warrant Article or his or her or their designated representative shall be required to present such Article at any public hearing called by the Advisory and Finance Committee or Town Meeting standing committee to consider such Article. In order for the Advisory and Finance Committee or Town Meeting standing committee to make its recommendation on any Warrant Article in such report, the Advisory and Finance Committee or standing committee may require proponents of an Article to furnish the Advisory and Finance Committee or standing committee with reasonably appropriate information at such public hearing and otherwise in a timely manner such that the Advisory and Finance Committee can reasonably meet the aforesaid 14-day deadline. The Advisory and Finance Committee shall also include in its printed report the recommendations of the standing committees appointed by the Committee of Precinct Chairs on Warrant Articles that are referred to said standing committees, provided that the Advisory and Finance Committee receives such information in the timely manner as aforesaid.  
§ 9-7 Warrants.

A.
Annual Town Meeting warrant. The Annual Town Meeting warrant shall be closed by the Selectmen no later than the last Wednesday in January. It shall be the duty of the Selectmen to transmit a complete draft of the warrant to each member of the Advisory and Finance Committee and the Committee of Precinct Chairs within seven days after the close of the Annual Town Meeting warrant. It shall be the duty of the Advisory and Finance Committee to transmit a complete draft of the warrant to each Town Meeting member as soon as possible after its receipt from the Board of Selectmen.

B.
Special Town Meeting warrant. It shall be the duty of the Selectmen to transmit a complete draft of any Special Town Meeting warrant to each member of the Advisory and Finance Committee and the Committee of Precinct Chairs within three working days of the close of such warrant. It shall be the duty of the Advisory and Finance Committee to transmit a complete draft of any Special Town Meeting warrant to each Town Meeting member as soon as possible after its receipt from the Board of Selectmen.

§ 9-8 Reports.

The report of the Committee to the Annual Town Meeting shall be in print and shall contain a list of the regular annual departmental budget recommendations, subdivided to whatever extent seems advisable to the Committee for a vote by the town, provided that salaries and personal services shall be segregated from other expenses and that any contemplated outlay for departmental equipment in the amount of $600 or more, but not meeting the definition of “capital projects and improvements” as defined in Chapter 38, Capital Improvements, § 38-2, of this Code, shall be set forth in a consolidated departmental equipment article and subject to a separate vote. Such report of the Committee shall also contain the recommendations of the Committee and of the standing committees appointed by the Committee of Precinct Chairs on all other Town Meeting Warrant Articles as provided in § 9-6B.”

Or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMITTEE OF PRECINCT CHAIRS

Article 25

To see if the Town will vote, pursuant to the provisions of G.L. c.43B, §10, to amend the Town Charter, by making the following underlined changes to Section 2.4.7 thereof:

“2-4-7 In the event that the Advisory and Finance Committee fails to comply with the provisions of Section 2-12-2 of the Charter, the scheduled representative town meeting shall convene and then adjourn to such a date as would allow the Advisory and Finance Committee to make copies of its detailed written report available to representative town meeting members and voters fourteen (14) days prior to said date.  

If neither the Advisory and Finance Committee nor any standing committee appointed by the Committee of Precinct Chairs has considered a warrant article, the representative town meeting may consider that article provided that two-thirds (2/3) of the representative town meeting members in attendance vote to do so. No such vote shall be taken unless the article has been presented to the Advisory and Finance Committee if such Committee has elected to hear such article, and to any standing committee appointed by the Committee of Precinct Chairs to whom the article was referred by the Committee of Precinct Chairs.”

Or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMITTEE OF PRECINCT CHAIRS

William Abbott, chairman of Committee of Precinct Chairs, addressed the Board to explain Articles 24 and 25.   The articles, he said, were approved by the Precinct Chairs by a 10-2 vote with the intention to make Town Meeting debate more engaged, informed, and efficient.  Article 24, he described, seeks to amend the bylaw governing the Finance & Advisory Committee, and Article 25 represents a proposed change to Plymouth’s charter.   

Essentially, Mr. Abbott said, these articles will allow the Committee of Precinct Chairs to form specialized subcommittees of Town Meeting members for the purpose of reviewing non-financial articles.  The Finance & Advisory Committee voted 13 to 1 to support Articles 24 and 25, with the clause that the committee may continue to hear any non-financial article(s) it chooses. 

Mr. Abbott reviewed the key points of Articles 24 and reckoned that the proposed changes would bring Town Meeting closer to serving the Town as a true legislature, utilizing existing Town Meeting members with specific areas of expertise and engaging them further in the article review process.

Both articles, Mr. Abbott pointed out, will require the approval of Town Meeting in order to be placed on the ballot in May 2008.  The charter that will likely be proposed by Plymouth’s current Charter Commission, he said, includes many of these elements, but will not take effect until 2009.   
Mr. Abbott entertained questions from the Board regarding the make-up and appointment of the subcommittees, overlap with the Finance & Advisory Committee, and effect on the Town’s legal counsel budget.

Vice Chairman Loewenberg expressed support for the articles’ intent to provide further information to Town Meeting members, noting the articles’ consistency with the Charter Commission’s work.  Selectman Tavares stated that he could not support the articles as presented, as he believes that the Finance & Advisory Committee would need to be eliminated completely for Town Meeting to act as a true legislature.   Chairman Quintal offered his support of the articles, as they appear to him to be in keeping with efforts to help Town Meeting run more efficiently.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Articles 24 and 25 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 4-1-0 approved, with Selectman Tavares casting the opposing vote.
Public Space Action Plan Implementation

Mr. Sylvia reminded the Board and the audience of the Public Space Action Plan presented in July by Dennis Carlone of Carlone & Associates.  Since the presentation, Mr. Sylvia said, Town staff members have met with Mr. Carlone to discuss recommendations on how to best proceed with the next steps of bringing the plan into action.  

Mr. Sylvia reviewed a memo he prepared for the Board in which he recommended that the Board formally endorse the Public Space Action Plan, thereby making it a priority of the Town.  He also outlined recommendations that staff have devised to begin focusing on short-term projects, long-term projects, and zoning/design/planning initiatives.  Mr. Sylvia noted that the public would be included in the process of each project, with the Plymouth Center Master Plan as a guide.  Mr. Sylvia provided a flow chart to the Board that included a visual outline of the various reports and plans concerning the waterfront and how each piece fits together into an overall vision.  The overall projected cost for all of the recommendations within the Action Plan, Mr. Sylvia said, is approximately $20 million, and funding opportunities will likely dictate the order in which the plan is executed.
Selectman Malaguti made a motion to endorse the Public Space Action Plan, and Selectman Tavares seconded the motion.   Chairman Quintal opened the motion for discussion.
Chairman Quintal sought to confirm that the Board would still retain ultimate approval on each specific project if it chose, at the current meeting, to endorse the overall Action Plan.  Mr. Sylvia replied that the Board would continue to hold the power of approval over any and all of these projects.   Chairman Quintal then outlined specific concerns he would like addressed in regards to the Forefathers Monument, the Showmobile (the Town’s portable performance stage), tributes to the Town’s sister cities, and Plymouth’s efforts to seek National Park Status.  Additionally, he stressed, the Town needs to devise a maintenance plan for any proposed projects prior to further action.

David Gould, Plymouth’s Environmental Manager, outlined several improvement projects and studies on the waterfront (in varying stages of completion) that his staff has initiated through the acquisition of grant funds.   

A brief discussion ensued between the Board and Mr. Gould regarding specific concerns about the harbor/waterfront area.  Once discussion came to a close, the Board voted unanimously to approve Selectman Malaguti’s motion to endorse the Public Space Action Plan.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Mr. Sylvia noted that, with direction from the Board, he would forward his outline of recommendations for the Public Space Action Plan to the Planning Board.  The Board made no objections.
1,000 Acres / MassDevelopment
Mr. Sylvia referred the Board to a list of recommendations he outlined in a memo regarding the next steps for a Master Plan for the 1,000 Acres site.  MassDevelopment, Mr. Sylvia reminded the Board and the audience, conducted a first-phase due-diligence study on the useable acreage and environmental characteristics of the site.  Mr. Sylvia recommended that the Board schedule the first meeting of the 1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee and authorize him, as the Town Manager, to negotiate a Letter of Agreement (LOA) engaging MassDevelopment in the next phase of the master planning process.   Mr. Sylvia noted that he would bring the drafted LOA to the Board for final approval.
In response to questions from Vice Chairman Loewenberg, Mr. Sylvia noted that the parties involved in drafting the LOA would be the Town, MassDevelopment, and the Regional Economic Development Foundation.  Mr. Sylvia confirmed that there would be no language in the LOA that would bind the Town to turn the land over to MassDevelopment, nor another party.  The process could take roughly one month to draft the LOA, he estimated, and a scoping document constructed by the Planning Board from 2005 will be incorporated into the work of the 1,000 Acres CAC and the framework of the LOA.  The Board, Mr. Sylvia said, will make all the ultimate decisions pertaining to this property, and he will need them to provide specific directives upon which he must focus in drafting the LOA.   

Chairman Quintal announced that the first meeting of the 1,000 Acres CAC is scheduled for Wednesday, October 3, 2007 at 7 p.m., at Town Hall.
In response to questions from Chairman Quintal and Vice Chairman Loewenberg, Mr. Sylvia further explained that MassDevelopment will front the cost of the master plan for the site; in the event that the Town chooses to sell the land, MassDevelopment will seek reimbursement.  Mr. Sylvia noted that a do-not-exceed amount will be specified within the LOA, thereby keeping the master plan process within a specific spending range.   Further work on the Tax Title issues concerning the hundreds of parcels within the site will be a latter phase of the project, he said.

Chairman Quintal sought to further confirm with Mr. Sylvia that the Town would not be bound to proceed further with this process, should it choose to opt-out.  Mr. Sylvia pointed out that there would be specific milestones throughout the process at which time the Board will have specific input.
Chairman Quintal asked that the Planning Board have an opportunity to review the draft of the LOA.  Mr. Sylvia noted that Planning Director Lee Hartmann, DPW Director Roger Hammond, and Economic Development Director Denis Hanks will be involved and provide guidance on the LOA.

Chairman Quintal invited members of the Planning Board to share their thoughts.  Marc Garrett, Vice Chairman of the Planning Board, noted that he and his board can be looked to as a resource and as another perspective that can add diversity of thought to the matter.  
Planning Board member Larry Rosenblum added that it is important to recognize that MassDevelopment represents the state’s best interest, not necessarily Plymouth’s.  Mr. Rosenblum stressed the importance of involving the stakeholders of Plymouth in the implementation process and asked that the Planning Board be involved as everything unfolds.
Discussion came to a close, and Selectman Machado made a motion that the Board authorize the Town Manager to negotiate a Letter of Agreement with the Massachusetts Development Finance Authority (“Mass Development”) and the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation (“Foundation”) for the purposes of developing a Master Plan for the 1,000 Acre site in South Plymouth and that the Town Manager incorporate aspects of scoping recommendations from the Board of Selectmen, Planning Board and public comment into the LOA.  Selectman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor of the motion.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Traffic Light at South Meadow and Federal Furnace Roads – Selectman Machado asked Mr. Sylvia for an update on his request to consider the feasibility of installing a left-turn signal for the eastbound lane of Federal Furnace, where it intersects with South Meadow Road.   Mr. Sylvia responded that the Old Colony Planning Council will conduct a study at the intersection to assess whether the intersection warrants the additional signal.
New Business

Speed Limit Signs on Allerton Street – Selectman Tavares asked Mr. Sylvia to request that the Parking & Traffic Task Force consider the addition of speed limit signs on Allerton Street, as it appears that none are currently posted.

Forges Field and Plymouth Lions Events – Chairman Quintal noted that he attended the James Rezendes Memorial event at Forges Field and the Plymouth Lions Club run/walk during the weekend, and he complimented the volunteers who helped to make the events great successes.

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Tiffany Park, Clerk

Page 1 of 12

